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April 26, 2016
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Approved May 10, 2016
ATTENDANCE:  Chair Chief Kevin Gallagher, William Lima, Jr., Dennis Maltais, and John Roy 
ABSENT:  Paul Pelletier

Chief Gallagher opened the meeting at 6:33.  
Chief Gallagher first had members introduce themselves to those present.  He advised those in attendance that this Committee had been established for the purpose of learning more about the Access Northeast proposal.  They have been working through the local issues of importance and bringing in subject matter experts. Their goal is to present recommendations, concerns, and areas of interest to the Board of Selectmen in order that they might deliberate and formulate the Town’s official response to FERC.  Chief Gallagher noted that the people attending tonight had been invited to attend this meeting. They had also been supplied topics that the Committee wanted to discuss to ensure that the proper personnel were present.      
MEETING MINUTES
Mr. Roy made a motion, seconded by Mr. Maltais, to accept the Minutes from the April 12, 2016, meeting.   
VOTE – UNANIMOUS
MEETING MAIL & UNFINISHED BUSINESS
Chief Gallagher discussed the following items that had been enclosed in the meeting mail:

· An email to Dennis Galvam at Eversource to arrange a tour of the Waterbury, CT facility.  This will include a meeting with Waterbury officials such as Police, Fire, and Emergency Management so they can discuss their experiences and how the facility impacted their Departments.  This tour has been set for May 7, 2016.
· A letter that had been sent to FERC from Engie, the company that operates the Distrigas LNG import facility in Everett, MA, that challenges the necessity of the proposed project.  
· A copy of the July 2015, DPU Comprehensive Inspection Report on the existing LNG facility in Acushnet.  Chief Gallagher noted that all items on the report had been rated satisfactory or not applicable.  
· The April 14, 2016, memo that Chief Gallagher had sent to the Board of Selectmen inviting them to attend tonight’s meeting. 
· The March 24, 2016, letter from Chief Gallagher to Mr. Jeffrey Martin requesting information on the liquefaction process.  The April 22, 2016, response letter from Mr. Martin was also included. 
· The April 14, 2016, letter from Chief Gallagher to Mr. Jeffrey Martin asking if Access Northeast would voluntarily conduct both Chapter 5 and Chapter 15 from the NFPA 59A defined risk assessment.
· Information advising that The Massachusetts Energy Facilities Siting Board has scheduled a meeting on May 12, 2016, at the Ford Middle School at 7:00 P.M.  This meeting is an opportunity for the public to comment on the proposed project.
· An email from Mr. John Peconom of FERC advising that they would not be able to meet with them at this time.  Chief Gallagher stated that he did not have a definite date but thought it might be sometime during the third week of May.  He would let them know when the date was confirmed.
· A copy of the draft agenda for tonight’s meeting.
Mr. Lima asked if his list of requests for Eversource had been forwarded to them.  Chief Gallagher replied that he had sent those to Mr. Martin via email.  Mr. Martin advised that Eversource was in receipt of them.
APPOINTMENTS

Mr. Dennis Galvam, from Eversource and part of the Access Northeast team was present.  He introduced Mr. Phil Suter their consultant from CH-IV.  Mr. Galvam stated that one of the questions that has come up with this project is will they be exporting natural gas from the proposed site.  He stated that the specific purpose of Access Northeast is to allow for domestic natural gas to flow to the region’s energy power plants.  It is to ensure electric service for reliability and to stabilize prices for customers.  He said there is no export component to the Access Northeast project.  He also noted to Mr. Lima that his letter had been received and some of those questions will be coming up on the tours that they will be having in Acushnet, as well as in Waterbury, and they will be addressing some of those concerns at that time.  

Chief Gallagher stated that as he understood it this project was petitioned to FERC for the storage and pipeline exclusively and there is no export component included in that petition.  He noted that in conversations with FERC officials if exporting was in the business plan for this facility, there is a different set of processes and approvals required.  Mr. Galvam said that was correct and it would have to be specifically detailed within the application process.    
Mr. Jeffrey Martin, Director of Project Planning and Siting, from Eversource Energy was also present.  He advised the Committee that he would first like to give them a quick update on the project which he hoped would answer some of the questions that had been put to them.  They submitted last November to FERC a request to follow the pre-file process.  The benefit to this process is that they can engage with the agencies, FERC as well as others that are involved.  This front end engineering and design process allows them to get feedback from the agencies, the public, and other stakeholders very early in the process.  They can then act appropriately on this feedback so the outcome can be affected for the better, for the community, for the stakeholders, and ultimately for the customers.  

Mr. Martin advised they are now five months into that process.  They have submitted Environmental Resource Reports.  There are typically thirteen of them required for a project of this nature, and they all deal with different subject matter.  In December, they filed their initial draft of Resource Reports 1 and 10.   Resource Report 1 focuses on what the project is, the scope, the purpose and need, and what it is they are proposing to build.  That focus is not just on the LNG component but all of Access Northeast.  Resource Report 10 deals with project alternatives such as the No Action Alternative, Route Alternatives, and Site Alternatives.  They are soliciting feedback from those initial reports and their intent is to update those based on that feedback.  After those updates are made, they will be submitted to FERC approximately in late June with all of the remaining Resource Reports.  Most of those reports deal with Environmental issues such as wetland impacts, impacts to streams, soils, etc.
Chief Gallagher asked if there was a report that covered security.  Mr. Martin replied that Resource Report 11 touches on security.  Resource Report 13 talks about engineering and design criteria.  They anticipate those reports will be filed in late May.  Resource Report 13 will have the detail on the design of the facility.  They have been working to finalize, improve, and optimize the plot plan arrangement with the specific intent to try to minimize impacts on site and to the community.  Things they have been focusing on are impacts to wetland resources and situating building and equipment to minimize visual, as well as, noise impacts.  That should be on the FERC docket by late May and then available to view.  Mr. Martin noted that the reason he is going through this timeline is so they could understand that they are very early in the process, and this is why they decided to go through the pre-file procedure.  There is still a lot of opportunity for public involvement and input.  This project, consisting of Spectra Energy, Eversource, and National Grid, intends to hear the local concerns, and do what they can to address them.  

Chief Gallagher asked if the door ever closed for public comment.  Mr. Martin replied that as he understood and coming up very soon, FERC would be issuing the Notice of Intent.  That is the mechanism that the Agency uses to initiate the National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA) scoping process.  FERC is the lead agency responsible for administering the environmental review to ensure that all reasonable alternatives have been considered, and once they make a decision on a project they can defend that decision as approving a project that is the least environmentally damaging and practical alternative.  There will then be other public scoping meetings which are additional opportunities for the public to speak directly to the agency and provide input and comments.  They have been informed that the week of May 16th is being targeted for scoping meetings, including one here in Acushnet.  There will then be a public comment period.  Mr. Martin advised that comments that are submitted during that period must be taken into account by them.  Their responses to those comments would be reflected in their updated Resource Reports.  

Chief Gallagher asked if they responded to individual comments.  Mr. Martin replied that it is difficult to respond to each comment but what they try to do is to group the comments by specific issue or concern and respond in totality to that concern.  If there is a comment that raises a unique issue that hasn’t been raised by others, they would respond specifically to that issue.  Mr. Martin noted in regards people who have not gotten a response from FERC as of yet, that is not uncommon.  They are required to respond specifically to those that are submitted during the comment period.  The Agency will guide them if something comes in before or after a comment period, but if it is a significant issue that has merit, they would likely ask them, if the Agency was unable, to then respond to that issue.  He did note that if there were comments that did not raise an issue or had no merit, they would probably not be required to respond to them.  He also wanted to mention that the Energy Facilities Siting Board (EFSB) for Massachusetts is also planning to conduct a series of public meetings sometime within the next two weeks.  

Mr. Martin continued that last week they completed a balloon study which is part of the visual impact analysis.  Part of the charge for them is to evaluate the visual impact to the surrounding community when they build these tanks.  When you determine where the tanks will be located and their dimension, someone comes out and inflates and raises a balloon at the center location of each of those tanks with the intent of having the bottom of the balloon represent the top of the proposed tank.  They identify a number of sensitive visual receptors around Town; in this case about 20 were identified.  They then visit each one of those locations and evaluate what they can see when those balloons have been elevated.  They take the results of that analysis and prepare the visual simulations that the Agencies want to see.  The preliminary results of that will be included in one of the Resource Reports that will be filed.
Mr. Martin stated that he had mentioned Resource Report 10 had been submitted in December.  They are working on updating it for submittal in June.  They have spent a considerable amount of time working with the Agencies, not only FERC but the Army Corps of Engineers, and the EPA to evaluate the alternatives analysis they had conducted for the project, specifically in regard to site alternatives for the LNG facility.  Those results will also be presented in June.  Mr. Martin advised that the letter from Engie was also referenced, and the Agencies have specifically asked them to go back and reevaluate their review of the existing facilities here in New England and evaluate the appropriateness and the practicalness of relying on those facilities.  Chief Gallagher said that he understood that there had been a challenge to their Resource Report 10 which included alternatives.  Mr. Martin replied that was correct.  The initial feedback had been positive but indicated that it was not robust enough, and that they needed to look at a broader area.  
Chief Gallagher then began to discuss NFPA 59A.  He briefly explained for those present that it was a standard by the National Fire Protection Association on the production, storage, and handling of LNG.  It is referenced by the Federal Code and plays an important role in the siting, maintenance, and operation of LNG facilities.  The NFPA is an internationally acclaimed public life safety and fire protection entity.  The Federal Code references NFPA 59A, the 2001 edition, for the siting of the tanks but the Federal Government has only updated this code once.  In 2006, they did update and adopt two sections.  There have been no updates since that time.  Chief Gallagher noted that was important because of two methods of assessing risk for the purpose of locating the tanks on the site.  The only code that is acknowledged by the Federal Government is Chapter 5, which provides for two tests which measure vapor release and heat release.  For example, one test would assume the top of the tank was cut off and the contents ignited.  The heat that would be released from there has to reach a certain level before it leaves the property line.  That is the thermal flux test.  The second test is the same principal but you assume that the inner core was breached.  The LNG would then be confined by the exterior concrete walls.  There you would measure the release of vapors and where those vapors pass the property line they are required to be 50% below the lower flammable limit (LFL.)  The flammable range for LNG is 5-15%.  Chief Gallagher noted that these prescriptive tests are only measuring to the property line.  
Chief Gallagher advised that in 2009 the NFPA developed a performance based assessment which was in the annex which means it was recommended but not required.  In 2013, it moved from the annex to being a stand alone section, Chapter 15.  This is important because the quantitative risk assessment method of Chapter 15 takes into consideration risks beyond the boundaries of the property.  He feels that the residents of Acushnet expect an assessment that takes into account risks to individuals, risks to neighbors, risks to society, natural disasters, and manmade risks which could include acts of terrorism.  Chief Gallagher said the 2016 document is not in play because the Federal Government hasn’t gotten around to update its code to reference this document.  It, however, provides a tool that he thought captures a lot of the concerns that have been heard from Town residents such as the risk to individuals in the neighborhood, the risk to their property, the proximity to schools and healthcare facilities, and the threat of terrorism.  Although a lot has changed in fifteen years, there is no legal requirement for the proponents to consider a Chapter 15 analysis.  

Chief Gallagher then stated on April 14, 2016, he wrote to Mr. Martin on behalf of the Committee laying out their concerns and their specific interest in the risk assessment models that are available. He asked if the proponents would consider doing a Chapter 15 QRA, or a more in depth type of assessment, in addition to the mandatory Chapter 5 assessment.  He then asked Mr. Martin if they have come to any determination in regards to that request.

Mr. Martin replied that they have received the request, and they are currently evaluating it but were not prepared to give the Committee a definitive response tonight.  They are endeavoring to do the work they need to do so they can provide them with that response.  Mr. Martin noted in the letter there were two questions.  The first question was which method will Access Northeast adopt Chapter 5 or Chapter 15.  What is required of them is compliance with Chapter 5, and they have no choice in that.  The second question was would they consider doing both.  As he said, they are evaluating that request and trying to understand what is involved.  This is something that is not frequently done in the US so they need to understand how it is done, who are the qualified firms  that could do it, what is the scope of work involved, how long does it take, what, if any, effect this will have on the ongoing regulatory process, and the ramifications of that effect.  Mr. Martin said the resulting report would then become a public record meaning anyone can then review that report.  They might not necessarily object to that but FERC would have to live with that.  If people commented to FERC, they would then expect a response from that Agency, and they have no idea what the ramifications of that would be.
Mr. Roy stated that Chapter 15 looks at the surrounding area around the plant.  As someone that is coming into the community, why wouldn’t they want to be a good neighbor and tell us the risks?  Mr. Martin replied that he didn’t say that they didn’t want to but that it has not been done for LNG facilities in the US, so they need to figure out how to do it and who can do it.  Mr. Roy said that he would like to know what the implications are going to be for the people that live around there.  The results of the evaluation should speak for themselves, and they should be doing this no matter what.  Chief Gallagher added that he could not underscore enough the importance of the Chapter 15 assessment to this community.  He noted that the Board of Selectmen also voted last night to instruct the Committee to aggressively pursue with the proponents the Chapter 15 risk assessment.  
Chief Gallagher advised that in attendance tonight were representatives from Representative Koczera’s Office.  They apologized for Representative Koczera who could not be present tonight.  They submitted a letter for the record.  Chief Gallagher read the letter into the record. It supported the in depth type of assessment defined in Chapter 15.  Chief Gallagher stated that he believed that this was the most important issue, at the current time, at this phase of the project.  He then asked Mr. Martin what the time frame would be in providing the Committee an answer.  Mr. Martin replied that possibly not by the next time they met, but he thought it would be within the next month.  
Chief Gallagher stated that a new component to this Town would be the liquefaction process, which is when the gas vapors are turned into a liquid.  It could involve different chemicals and emissions that are a great concern to a number of residents.  Chief Gallagher would also like clarification on compressor stations and the type of compressors that are used in liquefaction.  Mr. Martin stated that compressor stations are typically part of the pipeline infrastructure and are intended to add compression to natural gas within the system in order to move the gas from point A to point B.  There is a compressor station that is proposed in Rehoboth but there is not one proposed in Acushnet.  There are compressors that are proposed, and he deferred to Mr. Phil Suter to explain that process.
Mr. Suter advised that you need the compressor to provide energy and pressure to move the nitrogen around the cycle.  They will use a natural gas turbine driven.  They take natural gas from the pipeline and it goes through pretreatment, gets cleaned up, and then it goes into liquefaction.  They then use as fuel gas part of the components that get separated in liquefaction along with the boil off.  You might then take a slip stream which is a small stream coming off the feed gas line to make up that remaining 5% to use as energy to draw the compressors which in turn will provide the power to circulate nitrogen in the system which is used for refrigerant.
Chief Gallagher said that one of the questions they have asked is what type of liquefaction system will be used, as his research has indicated that there are multiple refrigerants that are used in bringing that gas down to -260°.  Were they definitive in saying that it would be nitrogen only?  Mr. Suter said yes.  Mr. Martin asked if it would help to provide a comparison of mixed refrigerant systems to understand why from hazardous and environmental standpoint nitrogen is a better alternative.

Mr. Suter advised that on this size system the two main types of technology they are using are a nitrogen expander system and a single mix refrigerant system (SMR).  The SMR system uses a combination of propane, ethane, methane and some other heavier components to provide the necessary refrigeration to chill LNG.  It is a little more efficient system, but the cons are the safety factors associated with propane, ethane or ethylene storage which are flammable hydrocarbons.  The nitrogen system is safer as it is not flammable but it is a single component so you can’t tune the system.  They have elected to use the nitrogen system.

Chief Gallagher asked about emissions.  Mr. Martin replied anytime you burn gas in a compression unit there are going to be emissions.  They are not far enough into the design where they can be prescriptive about the equipment that they are going to use, but they do expect within the next few weeks to be in a position to select that equipment and work with vendors to understand what the likely emissions will be.  He would say the same regarding noise emissions.  Mr. Martin advised that acceptable air and noise emissions in Massachusetts are governed by the State.  

Mr. Lima asked comparing a compressor station versus a compressor that runs liquefaction equipment are the sources of the emissions different between the two.  Mr. Martin was unsure.  Mr. Suter replied that the emissions from liquefaction come out of the stack.  It is a byproduct of the combustion that goes up an exhaust stack.  That is the main emission from the liquefaction compressors.  Mr. Lima asked what that fuel that is burned is composed of.  Mr. Suter said the fuel gas from the turbines comes post pretreatment.  In pretreatment, you remove the contaminants that could freeze up during liquefaction.  The fuel gas that they’re using is a combination of fuel gas that drops out during liquefaction. It is mainly methane and ethane and some heavy components like propane and also a blend of some of the boil off gas which is mainly methane and nitrogen.  Mr. Lima asked how they would monitor the emissions from these compressors.  Mr. Martin replied that would all be dictated by the permitting process.  When they did have those specifics, they would come back and share that information.  Mr. Lima asked if they were aware of the current air emission limits for these contaminants. Mr. Martin said that was not his area of expertise but he could bring in expert members of the team to a subsequent meeting if that was the desire of the Committee.
Chief Gallagher said just to be clear there is a distinction between a compressor station and the compressors.  The compressor station is attached to the pipeline, takes the gas out, does a quick treatment but then builds up the pressure and shoots it further along the stream. The compressors that would be used if this moves forward push the nitrogen through the liquefaction process.  Mr. Martin said that was correct.  Chief Gallagher said that in Mr. Martin’s letter he stated that he was estimating two gas turbines each with an estimated 27,000 megawatt or horsepower output reading will be needed.  He asked how loud these would be, and if they were required to mitigate noise.  Mr. Martin yes they are required to mitigate once it is determined to be necessary.  They have done some initial ambient noise monitoring on site.  The background noise levels now are about 30 dBA.  He believed the requirement in Massachusetts was that you cannot add more than 10 dBA at the property line.  They would again then have to work with the vendor to understand what the likely noise generation would be.  They will need to model noise generation, not just from the compressors, but from other equipment and activity that is on site, and they will have to comply with that standard.  It is their intent to work with the community so that if there are issues, they will address them as they come up.
Chief Gallagher said that he understood the site to be 250 acres with only 15 acres being used currently.  It is estimated that the footprint of the new plant would be 155 acres, leaving 80 acres as a buffer zone.  Would that buffer zone aid in noise reduction?  Mr. Martin said that it would.  Chief Gallagher then asked if the noise studies that had been conducted had been seasonal.  Mr. Martin said that the studies were done in leaf off conditions.  It is the expectation that the ambient noise levels that they identified are the quietest noise levels, for day, night, and time of year.  
Mr. Martin wanted to emphasize that they were early in the process.  The benefit to these discussions is they can hear the concerns of the community, and they have time in the process to address them to the best of their ability.  In this pre-file process they are not coming to the Town or other regulatory authorities with a fully baked plan and simply asking for approval.  They are going through this process together so as they receive the input, the plans evolve, they respond to it so that ultimately they get to that fully baked plan.  The plan benefits from the review and all the input that has been received.  Mr. Lima asked when that plan would be complete.  Mr. Martin replied that the next iteration of the plan would be submitted in late May.  That would only be considered step 2 of a multi step process with the agencies, with the final application to be filed with FERC in November.    
Chief Gallagher asked how long the pipeline would be in Acushnet.  It was found it would be 2.86 miles in totality with 1.7 miles in Acushnet.  The pipe would be 24 inches in diameter.  Chief Gallagher said that there was a reference to a metering and regulating station.  Mr. Martin replied that on site there would be a self contained M & R station.  It meters the feed gas coming in so they can account for how much is being consumed.  The regulating portion controls the pressure.  
Chief Gallagher then asked moving from there, was there then a structure.  Mr. Suter replied it is an outside skid.  It is an above ground outside structure with a cement foundation and individual metering.  From there, it would go to pretreatment.  Chief Gallagher asked if pretreatment was a structure.  Mr. Suter said that pretreatment was a series of vessels or beds designed to take some of the components out of the feed gas that would freeze.  It is designed to remove water, CO², and anything that would solidify. It gets the gas to a state where it could be liquefied.  Mr. Suter said that it is like a distillation column. It looks like a tall circular column where they run a solution that will remove the impurities.  It will also have filters to remove some of the solid components that are in the feed gas.  In the filters, you will have some knock out drums which will allow for any liquids that would accumulate to drop and be dropped out.  There would then be separation units and a dehydrator bed that would take out the water.  Chief Gallagher clarified that this was an exterior operation.  Mr. Suter said they were all exterior on a cement foundation.  Chief Gallagher asked what happened to the items that were extracted.  Mr. Suter responded the CO² and the H²S is passed through a thermal oxidizer for combustion.  That is a process where you combust it and convert it into materials that can be discharged to the atmosphere safely.  Chief Gallagher asked if there would be a stack.  Mr. Suter said that there would be.  Chief Gallagher said that he was assuming that those emissions would be regulated.  Mr. Suter responded in the affirmative.  
Mr. Suter advised regarding the dehydrator bed usually a two or three bed system is run.  One bed would be in service and the other bed would be regenerating, so you take water out and then you put water back into the regeneration gas stream.  That regeneration gas stream can then either be consumed as fuel or can be put back into the pipeline and sent back out to the facility.  The third bed is cooling down.  Chief Gallagher asked if any hazardous material was generated and then stored on site.  Mr. Suter said nothing is stored on site.  It is all used as fuel, or it is sent back into the pipeline.  There is nothing hazardous that is stored on site.  Mr. Suter did note that there was a guard bed that contacts mercury and keeps it in the guard bed.  That is disposed of by a certified third party.  Chief Gallagher asked if that was the same plan for the nitrogen that is used in liquefaction.  Mr. Suter said nitrogen would be used for two purposes.  The first is purging, when you want to clean out operations and as a refrigerant.  You will have very small losses of nitrogen through seal leaks and other small leaks.  Nitrogen will be brought in via over the road truck, and it will be stored on site in a nitrogen tank.  Chief Gallagher said that he did know that based on the quantity that is brought on site; permitting and licensing would be required either locally or through the State Fire Marshall’s Office.  
Chief Gallagher asked what a flare stack was.  Mr. Suter replied a flare stack is something that you use in the event of emergencies to dispose of gas in an overpressure situation.  Chief Gallagher asked if this was post treatment.  Mr. Martin asked if the Chief was asking if there was any potential for something other than methane to be vented.  He replied that emissions were one of the areas that they want to focus in on and be comfortable that the emissions from everything are meeting established standards.  Mr. Martin said any emissions from the site have to be regulated.  Chief Gallagher asked why there would be an ignition source, the flame in the flare stack, in an environment that could leak methane.  Mr. Suter stated that they have a ground flare.  There are walls that are shielding around the flare.  There is a relief header that comes into the ground flare and individual tips within the flare and those can be lit.  In the case of an upset condition, the enclosure around the flare provides safety from personnel going too close to the ground flare. If you ever did have a release, LNG vapors are cold and stay closer to the ground as they warm up and become buoyant and disperse upwards.  As they disperse, they get beyond their level of flammability.  Chief Gallagher asked if that ignition source would be shut down in the case of a leak and an emission of vapor.  Mr. Suter said that it would depend. You would have to go through a hazard and operability process and determine what shut down conditions would be.  It would also depend on the location of the ground flare.  Mr. Suter stated that typically the ground flare is sited remotely or it is moved away from potential releases.  In the updated plot plan, the ground flare is located a little further away from the pretreatment facility.  There is a substantial distance between the LNG process piping, the LNG pumps, the vaporizers, and the liquefaction equipment.   There are certain things you want to do from a layout perspective, to minimize that event from happening.  
Chief Gallagher summarized that the gas is moved through pretreatment, through metering and regulating, and it is now housed at liquefaction.  Is that housing external or enclosed?  Mr. Suter said that it is put into what is called a cold box.  There are a few different types of aluminum heat exchangers which are used to cross paths with the nitrogen and the LNG.  They will be housed in a box that is tall and looks like rectangle on its side.  All the liquefaction equipment is located within that box and it is usually purged with nitrogen and filled with perlite insulation to try to keep heat out to maintain the efficiency of the liquefaction system.  
Chief Gallagher asked where the compressors that run the liquefaction process were located.   Mr. Suter stated that they were inside a compressor building.  There is a building adjacent to liquefaction.  It is enclosed on all sides and has two compressors. The exhaust stacks come out on back on the opposite side away from liquefaction.  The enclosure of the compressors provides weather protection and can mitigate noise.  
Chief Gallagher want to clarify that the liquid product is then piped to the tank and is top fed through a pipe that goes up the side of the tank and then pumped in, rather than bottom fed at ground level, which is the current situation in Acushnet.  The product is then removed from the tank in a similar manner.  Mr. Suter said that was correct.  The LNG is transferred from liquefaction to the tanks.  It goes up the side of the tank and they have both top and bottom fill capabilities but both of those penetrations are through the top.  When you are discharging LNG you have intake pumps that are submerged, and it takes the LNG out through the top.  This is a more inherent safer design because there are no penetrations below the liquid level.  
Chief Gallagher stated that at the end of the process LNG is at the vaporization area which is now currently enclosed.  Would that remain the same with heated water changing it back into methane to be sent back out into the pipeline?  Mr. Suter replied yes.  Chief Gallagher asked if any compressor was used to provide pressure as it was sent out.  Mr. Suter said there are no compressors on the send out system.  There are pumps that are used to bring it up to pipeline pressure.  The only compressors are when you take the boil off from the tank and either use it within the fuel gas system or send it off to the pipeline.   

Chief Gallagher asked if there were any questions.  Mr. Maltais asked after they were done scrubbing what was the purity of the gas.  Mr. Suter said that it would be in the parts per million or 99.999… natural gas.  Mr. Maltais asked if there were any contaminants being let into the atmosphere once the gas is treated.  Mr. Suter replied that after pretreatment the contaminants are moved down to the parts per million type level.  The composition of the gas would depend on the feed gas that is coming in.   It would be anywhere from 95% to 90% methane with that remaining percent being a combination of ethane, propane, and heavier.  Mr. Maltais said so that would eliminate anything coming out of the stack to a very minimal amount.  Mr. Suter said that from a purity standpoint they are talking about parts per million, but when natural gas is burned it is combusted and the byproducts of that combustion is what comes out of the stack.  
Mr. Lima said that on the liquefaction process it had been mentioned that the system was purged a couple of times a year as maintenance.  Mr. Suter replied that you were not liquefying the entire year but rather it was a season.  You would liquefy to fill up the tank, and then you would stop liquefying and purge it with nitrogen which would allow you to do maintenance on the equipment if necessary.  Mr. Lima noted that there had been an issue that occurred in the Plymouth Washington site.  The operators generally purged the gas that helps cool the natural gas into a liquid state. The day preceding the accident the operators had not purged the equipment so when an employee started on the following day a mixture of gas and air auto ignited inside the system and caused a rapid increase in pressure.  This pressurization exploded unit processing equipment along with piping causing shrapnel to fly into a LNG tank approximately 300 yards away.   There is some operator error that could factor into this process.  Mr. Suter advised that is a FERC jurisdictional facility and an investigation was done.  They’ve provided recommendations in their environmental impact reports for projects.  There are requirements they develop for purging and principles in accordance with 193 requirements.  He thought it referenced the AGA purging and appropriate practices.  FERC includes recommendations to review those purging practices to make sure they are done with nitrogen or anther inert to not allow that condition to recur.  Mr. Lima asked if that practice had been adopted in the industry.  Mr. Suter replied that it is typical and a lot of folks will use nitrogen if they have it on site for purging.  There are some older facilities that might have different practices but this is the more common.

Mr. Lima said that it had been stated that some of his requests would be covered at the next tour.  There are some requests that he made that are more facility related as far as the current facilities.  Other requests dealt with vapor dispersion and also with the heat issue.  His thought was that those issues could be followed up at a future Eversource meeting.  Mr. Martin said several of those concerns would be answered when they submit their Resource Reports in either May or June.  There was a request for a list of existing power generators which they would provide.  They are struggling with the request for an annual average consumption of natural gas at each generator.  They are reviewing that request to see if they have that data as well as the appropriateness of releasing it.  There was also a request for organizational structure.  Mr. Martin asked if a work chart with the functional titles of those positions would be acceptable.  Mr. Lima said that was fine.   
Mr. Martin stated regarding certain specific information about the existing facilities operating procedures and security plans; they would need to evaluate that and the appropriateness of submitting it and making it public record.  If they respond to that request they need to do it in a way that protects the information for the safety of the facility and the community.

Chief Gallagher asked if there were any additional questions.  There were none.  He stated that the meeting had been extremely informative, and he looked forward to a determination from them regarding the Chapter 15 performance risk assessment.  Mr. Martin replied that his expectations and those of the Committee were very clear to him.  
DISCUSSION OF FUTURE MEETING DATES AND TOPICS

Chief Gallagher then advised that they had tentatively set their next meeting to be May 10, 2016 with one of the topics to be security.  It was Mr. Pelletier’s idea to visit Waterbury and take a tour there so they would be a little more versed in the security at that plant and hopefully before that date they would be able to see the Acushnet plant as well.  In framing expectations for that meeting, to ask the operators of other facilities to come in and tell us their safety plan is not something they would be agreeable to and not a good question to ask.  They need to approach this from a different angle.  He is attempting to get a representative from the Massachusetts Fusion Center which is where information regarding known risks is passed to.  It is his understanding that it is run by a cooperative of Federal Agencies and the Massachusetts State Police.  Those larger security concerns are analyzed there and then passed on to local law enforcement and officials.  Chief Gallagher stated that if there is a question as to the risks associated with having large scale LNG stored in your community, then they need to understand the framework by which information gets passed and this would be a benefit to them.

Chief Gallagher said that he had received an email from Sarah Breslin of the Massachusetts Attorney General’s Office.  He noted that they had a conversation about the limitations of this Committee and one of the things they had agreed is that they don’t have the expertise to pass judgment on the necessity of a project like this but the Attorney General’s Office is monitoring issues regarding necessity.  Ms. Breslin has agreed to attend the May 10, 2016, meeting for a discussion regarding what the Attorney General is doing specific to the question of necessity.  

Chief Gallagher said for future meetings he knew that a local issue was environmental concerns and the impact this project would have on the Peckham Road area.  He suggested that they set a night aside to discuss issues regarding wetlands, the role of their Conservation Commission, and other State and Federal Agencies that are involved.  He would like to have representatives come in and brief them on what their role is in this project.  Chief Gallagher stated that the focus for May 24, 2016, would then be Conservation and environmental issues.

Mr. Lima said that they may also want to have an expert in emissions come in.  Emissions may or may not be an issue at this particular site but it is an area they should look at.  Chief Gallagher said that he would start working to secure a representative, who is an expert in that subject matter, from the Department of Environmental Protection (DEP).  
Chief Gallagher reviewed the following dates:

· May 7, 2016 – Tour of the Waterbury facility.

· May 10, 2016 – The LNG Advisory Committee’s next scheduled meeting.
· May 12, 2016 – The Massachusetts Energy Siting Commission’s meeting in Town to solicit public comment.
· May 19, 2016 – Tentative FERC meeting date also for public comment.

PUBLIC COMMENT

Chief Gallagher stated that at this time he would open up the meeting to public comment.  It was said that out of 155 acres almost 65 acres of the site were wetlands how would that effect this project.  Chief Gallagher noted that the expectation of this evening was that public comment would come to the Committee for dispersal to the proper person for a response.  He asked Mr. Martin if he would like to address this question now or at a later time.  Mr. Martin replied that he could address it now.  They are now engaged in an intensive review and assessment of the site.  The figure quoted is based on a delineation that was performed in 2008 which they are aware of but they do not have any of the background data that helps them understand how those results were reached.  Last summer, they sent some consultants out to re-delineate the site and then submitted an Abbreviated Notice of Resource Area Determination (ANRAD) to the local Conservation Commission.  It is a   process where the local Conservation Commission can review the work that has been done in the field.  The end result is called an Order of Resource Area Delineation (ORAD).  As part of the Commission’s review they elected to bring in a third party for an additional review.  During the winter months, this third party conducted his own evaluation of the site.  The results of that evaluation differed greatly from their consultant’s review of the site.  There was quite a disparity between the two sets of results.   They then elected to withdraw the ANRAD and send their consultants back into the field to conduct a more intensive evaluation.  Spring is the optimal time to conduct these evaluations. They expect to have them completed by early June so they can be submitted with their Resource Reports.  Their intent is to get back to Merilee Kelly and the Commission and present the results of the additional evaluation.  They will then make a determination as to whether they should submit a new ANRAD.  If they are in agreement with the results of the work they may not have to do that, they could then submit their Notice of Intent to the Conservation Commission for the project.  
Mr. Lima asked how the results from the 2016 work that was just completed compare against the 2008 result.  Mr. Martin replied they are fairly similar.  Mr. Lima asked if that give him a level of confidence that those results are accurate.  Mr. Martin said it did not.  They were not calling into question the qualifications of the third party, John Rockwell, nor calling into question his results.  They just recognize that there is a very large disparity between his findings and theirs.  They want to take the time to go back out and get it right. Mr. Martin said that when they have completed their delineation, they will go through the process of trying to optimize the site plan in order to minimize their impact on wetland resources on the site.  However, there are competing siting requirements, NFPA, and the need to situate the tanks in certain locations to comply with those criteria.  Their hope is to be able to minimize that impact and the extent to which it will add permanent impacts and the extent to which they have unavoidable impacts.  It will be up to the project to develop an appropriate compensatory mitigation program.  That program may have multiple elements such as replication of wetlands either on site or off site, conservation of other land areas, and improvement of other existing wetlands.  Mr. Martin noted when questioned that this was not moving an existing wetland but creating a new one.  Those areas affected would no longer be wetlands.     
Mr. Cabral said his general comment was that you say that you are listening to the community and are making adjustments based on that but this community has 250 acres that they have zoned residential.  Based on zoning, in his opinion, the community does not believe that this is an appropriate place for the one of the largest LNG storage facilities on the east coast.  This is where we live and these are our homes.  Now Eversource is going to come in without regard to local zoning, without regard to what the neighborhood wants, go to FERC, who doesn’t care about us, who doesn’t care about our neighborhoods, who doesn’t care about our wildlife and our wetlands and they are going to do whatever they want.  Thank you for coming in and the wonderful presentation, but what we think is we don’t want this here.
Chief Gallagher said wishing this away is not going to work, and he said that with all due respect.  The reality is the proponents came to this Town and said we own a parcel of land and we want to use it.  There is now a Federal process that governs how that is reviewed.  There are challenges and multiple reviews by a host of entities.  What he hears from Mr. Cabral and others at this point in the development is frustration, as they do not have much trust in bureaucracies. They have seen in multiple examples how government fails them.  In this case, the oversight, the reviews, and the input of multiple entities are still the process.  One of the complexities of this is that the plant has been a good neighbor, but the enormity of this proposal is unsettling.  This is the largest LNG facility on the east coast.  It is an industrial operation, and it will sit in the middle of a residential neighborhood.  Their job is to vent those local issues and concerns such as the siting of the tanks, the applicability of a higher standard of public safety review, wetland concerns, security and safety, and the things that they will be forced to live with on a day to day basis if the project comes to fruition.  Please understand that they hear the frustration and what is going to impact the decision makers will come from the local level.  It needs to be developed and then addressed to the appropriate people.   
Mr. Les Daiken stated he had one comment and it was taken from Dr. David Brown who is a toxicologist at the Center of Disease Control in Atlanta.   He stated on January 30, FERC is not responsible for protecting the public’s health.  The burden of proof with regard to safety is not for the proponents to prove but rather residents must prove it unsafe.  Mr. Daiken asked how could they do that unless and until it is there, and then it is too late.  Chief Gallagher replied that the knowledge that they have is that there are State entities that monitor established criteria and force those standards.  There is a reliance on the established structure to do what they are supposed to do.
Mr. Lima requested that the Board of Health be present at the meeting where emissions are discussed.  Chief Gallagher said that was a good point.  He was going to suggest that at one of their final meetings, after they get through the subject matter experts, they make the invitation to all Town Departments to come in to let them know what their individual concerns were.  
One attendee of the meeting thanked the Committee for making this an easy to understand meeting.  She also asked if it was determined that this was a hazard to the citizens of the community and it was brought to the Board of Selectmen and they were told that the Committee doesn’t feel that this is a good situation for our Town or in the best interest of all the people, will it have any effect?  Chief Gallagher replied that will be the exact question that he will ask of the FERC representative when they come to Town.  He suggested that she go on the FERC website and read their decisions and review their response to issues raised.  He was personally surprised to see how short those responses were to what he was sure was a lot of effort on the part of the local community.  It made him also wonder how much input does a local official have.  He was going to ask how were the local concerns that got more than a small one paragraph answer packaged to get attention.  What is the best way to put something together that will make a significant impact to FERC?  Chief Gallagher felt that it was important to find out what those best practices were and to follow them.  It was asked if there would be a Town vote.  Chief Gallagher noted that at the Selectmen’s meeting last night they instructed the Town Administrator to request the Town Clerk come in and advise them on the process by which they get a referendum question on the ballot.  They didn’t say what that question would be but just wanted to be educated on the process.  Chief Gallagher asked if there were any additional questions.  There were none.    
Mr. Roy then made the motion, seconded by Mr. Maltais, to adjourn the meeting.

VOTE – UNANIMOUS
9:19 – MEETING ADJOURNED.
THE NEXT MEETING IS TO BE HELD ON MAY 10, 2016, AT 6:30.

Respectfully submitted,
Cathy Murray
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